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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 13th December 2018 at 19:00 in the 

Green Room, Memorial Hall, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr Robert Price
Cllr John Warne, Cllr Joe Warns
Parish Clerk: C Dickson
5 Members of Land Management groups, Rob Aram, Greg Chandler, Phil Henry, Richard Farley, Sarah Sloan

	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.
	

	LM-0074

	Apologies for Absence 
Gill Buckley, Cllr Graham Abbott
	

	LM-0075

	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

None
	

	LM-0076

	Minutes of the Meeting 19th September 2018 were circulated. 
The minutes were amended to correct LM-0067 Cllr Warne to Cllr Warns.  The amended minutes were unanimously confirmed as accurate.
	

	LM-0077
	Matters Arising

LM-0064 - A formal expression of interest in the possible purchase of the land is to be sent to Norfolk County Council.*
LM-0067 - the repairs to the Church Fen bridges have been completed

LM-0069 - the repairs at the Meadow View play area have been completed

LM-0071 - the litter bin at the junction of Postwick Lane and Roman Drive was damaged and removed.  It needs replacing not repairing.*
	*Clerk

	LM-0078
	Public Participation

It was agreed that the Leader’s reports would be given under the relevant agenda item.  

No other comments were received.

	

	LM-0079
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman had no formal report this month but thanked everyone for attending.  There are some interesting items on the agenda for due consideration. Some to progress and some with good news.

	

	LM-0080
	CDROB

The last CDROB meeting on the 30th November looked at the plans for the football pitch and local youth groups are to be consulted for ideas for the spare area next to the car park.
The Memorial Hall provisionally indicated they would like to reopen the Youth Shelter and take on its management.  To be confirmed at their next Trustees meeting.
The Chairman of CDROB will be invited to attend or send a report for the next Land Management Committee meeting.*
	*Clerk

	LM-0081
	Park Run Winter Break

Greg Chandler, as custodian of the Countryside Park, presented the following report:

At the last meeting in September, I reported that the reseeding seems to have paid off, the bare areas now look a lush green.  How different that now is when I walked round this morning.  What grass is now left is just a muddy grey and trampled into the soil.  One only has to look at the grass alongside the parkrun course which is a lush, upstanding green, to see what it ought to be like.  The hill at the Western end is now in a worse state than it ever was.  What was once one worn track on which I managed to get grass to grow, is now three tracks with no grass whatsoever.  I put it that this damage to our park is solely attributable to parkrun and I am extremely upset that the work that I put in earlier in the year, plus the outlay by the Parish Council for fertiliser and seed, has been so abused and negated.

The park is for the use of parishioners of Brundall 24/7 for whatever they wish.  They should be able to use it without the risk of slipping over in wet weather or going home with muddy shoes.

I honestly think that we should take a leaf out of Mulbarton parkrun’s book and call a halt to parkrun during the winter months so that no further damage is done, and that the grass has a chance to recuperate.  Having said that, I have no objection whatsoever for Brundall residents to use the course on an individual basis for parkrun training.  It is the mass invasion of on a Saturday morning that I feel we must call a halt to.

When Martin Davis first instigated the course, there was an initial figure of about 70 runners who turned up, which Martin said will soon drop to about 40.  However, this was not the case, and with Brundall parkrun being promoted throughout the area, this soon grew to 120 – 150 runners.  Coupled with the fact that it is a clay subsoil which does not drain, and also NPS’s observation that the park is not really suitable for a parkrun, they were also very anti about the use of cinders, it is no small wonder that the damage has been caused.  It is a shame that use by one group of people for one hour on one day, can spoil it for its intended users for the rest of the week.

As I said earlier, I would like to take a leaf out of Mulbarton’s book and call a halt to parkrun during the winter months.  I know that item 10 on the agenda is to consider a parkrun winter break, my feeling is that I would like a closure from December 1st through to April 1st.  Please can this be considered.”

Parkrun 

Report provided by Phil Henry parkrun Director:

“Brundall parkrun is continuing to be well attended by both runners and volunteers. 

Running is just part of this weekly event. The benefits to health and well being and social integration provided by parkrun are appreciated far more by the majority of our runners than just running to get a fast time.
A few of our regulars are facing their own personal health battles and parkrun gives them a weekly dose of encouragement, support and integration with the community. This includes a couple of ladies who are recovering from breast cancer, another from a mild heart attack and a gentleman who is recovering from a stroke.
Volunteering opportunities are also being taken up by a number of young people in the village for the Duke of Edinburgh award, which is helping to teach them life skills.

We are continuing to collect an average of £2 per week in donations from runners using the toilet facilities to meet the commitment we agreed with the Allotment Association last year.

Two of the last three weeks have seen heavy rain on the days leading up to parkrun day and I acknowledge the concerns expressed to me in emails received from Greg Chandler. The core team take their responsibilities for the safety of our runners and the well being of the park seriously and considered cancelling on both weeks. Fortunately the rain cleared up in time on both occasions and strong winds this last Friday night helped to dry the surface out and remove all of the standing water that was present on Friday afternoon. We made the decision to go ahead with parkrun after a course inspection at  7.30am.
The ground appears to be draining well and has not yet become waterlogged unlike last winter. I acknowledge that the situation could change as the winter progresses and I look forward to a constructive discussion on item 10 on the agenda.”

Worn areas on public footpaths are to be expected at this time of year, particularly ones that are used frequently.

The Committee discussed the benefits of parkrun and ways to manage the erosion of the parkrun track.  A planned closure for maintenance was thought to be a good idea but in March or April when the grass has started to grow again.  The use of mesh to mitigate the worst of the erosion was also discussed.  This can be used under a straight piece of track but is not suitable for corners. 
Phil Henry reported that a new parkrun is being set up in Lingwood, with the hopes that it will start in March.  This should take away some weekly runners and will provide an alternative venue should planned maintenance be necessary.  It was agreed Greg will devise a schedule of planned maintenance, in consultation with Phil, which will then be put to full Council for agreement.*
It was also agreed that Greg will provide costings for the use of mesh at the most heavily eroded sections of parkrun track.*


	*Greg & Phil

*Greg

	LM-0082
	Allotments 

Report given by Richard Farley Chairman of the BAA:
“Our Annual General Meeting was held in late November and the previous Committee was re-elected apart from a change of Vice Chairman who is now Sarah Slone and she has kindly come here tonight to introduce herself to the committee.

Regarding our tasks within the allotments we continue to enhance the area. The soil that that was bought is slowly being placed filling up the ruts on the perimeter path which was a concern to us on health and safety grounds.

The membrane that was also sourced from the parish is being used to cover vacant plots to subdue weed growth.

We continue to undertake bonfires to keep the site looking good. But have found our compost area has become a bit if a dumping area further work is needed to educate our allotmenters 

The equipment that we bought using the money from the Central Co-op Grant has allowed us to expand our variety of tasks we undertake. I am in the process of compiling further risk assessments to enable their safe use.

This is our quiet period but several allotmenters have been getting ready for the spring.”

There have been some departures of tenants, but new tenants have been recruited.  1 full, 1 half and 4 quarter plots are currently available.  The membrane provided by the LM Committee has proved useful as it keeps plots weed free, making it much easier for a new tenant to get started.
A list of phone numbers to call in case of problems has been posted in the allotment loo, following the problem the parkrun had a month or so ago.

The number of old tyres at the allotments was queried.  They are used to hold down the membrane on unused plots.
	

	LM-0083
	Cemetery

The car park and landscaping at the entrance is not visually appealing.  It could, and should, be turned into a visual asset.  The composting area is not used properly and takes up space that could be used for additional car parking.  It was agreed that Cllr Warne and Cllr Warns will visit the site and propose a plan of redevelopment.*
	*Cllrs Warne & Warns

	LM-0084
	Cremer’s Meadow

Report given by Rob Aram, on behalf of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
“The “cut and clear” day took place successfully on 26th September, again with the assistance of Bure Valley Conservation Group. The Central England Co-op provided lunch. As the start of an experiment to see the effect on plant and animal life, only two-thirds of the meadow was cut this year. A different third will be cut next year, and so on.

The felting on the roof of the meeting room/information centre was largely blown off in strong winds in September. The roof was repaired and re-felted, with funds from the Cable’s donation. That was followed up with other repairs to the walls, again funded by the same source.

Following the recommendations of the professional tree surveyor earlier in the year, at the beginning of November the appointed tree surgeon cut down and trimmed a number of trees. Work continues on the follow-up clearing of branches. Some planting is planned to replace some of the losses.

The weekly working parties continue; at the moment the main emphasis is in general pruning and clearing.

Marty’s Marsh

Blofield Parish Council have agreed to purchase adjacent land to the north of Cremer’s Meadow. Once managed, it will open up new walking routes, including a suggested bridge over Lackford Run, to link the two sites together. The friends have indicated their willingness to advise and cooperate in support of the project.

Future Activities

Ongoing clearing up of the ground and water course after the tree cutting.”
Visitor Car Park
Cremer’s Meadow is a valuable asset to the community.  Cllr Price suggested a small car park would make it more accessible to those with more limited mobility and more available for communal use.  A car park for 10-15 cars near the shed was proposed.
Currently vehicle access has been limited, the gates are kept locked to deter motor cycles from riding round the meadow.  Parking is available nearby in Highfields Avenue.  Access to the shed is via a single track lane and has not been considered suitable for public access by the Friends. The proposal will be put to the Friends at the next meeting.*
	*Rob Aram

	LM-0085
	Church Fen

The boat that was in residence has gone (reported to the last Parish Council meeting).
Tree maintenance work has taken place on the riverbank.  

The bridge repair work has been completed.
	

	LM-0086
	Countryside Park

Report given by Greg Chandler Leader of the Friends of the Countryside Park
“Low Farm Wood.

It’s looking good since the clearance by the Payback Team, paths are nice & wide and look well used for the whole figure of eight circuit.

Countryside Park.

Trees are looking fine.  During an inspection by NPS, mention was made about the proliferation of Ragwort.  In consultation with Ernest Hoyos about its treatment, we can either spray it, or he did mention where he has seen whole fields of it one year, but it has not re-appeared the following year.  So I intend to wait until next year, if it re-appears then we will spray it, if not, then we have saved some time and expense. 

Have put in a request to Central England Co-Op for funding for a free standing notice board for the Park.  This will hold 8 A4 sheets.  Their next meeting is for January.”
Ragwort can be pulled up by hand as an alternative to spraying.

A suggestion for a designated blue badge parking area was put to the meeting.  Signs to be purchased.*
No work is currently needed on the car park rutting.
	*Richard Farley & Greg Chandler

	LM-0087
	Shelters and small areas

Further investigation into funding for a bus shelter on Blofield Road to be undertaken.*  The bus stop may need to be moved to accommodate a shelter on the Norwich-bound route.
	*Clerk

	LM-0088
	Trees

The Committee discussed a tree warden for Brundall.  Tim Strudwick did not respond to John Fleetwood or the Clerk when asked if he wished to continue as tree warden.  Mr Richard Farley expressed an interest in the role.  The Clerk will forward information about the role.*
	*Clerk

	LM-0089
	Additional Shard at the Cemetery

The commemoration ceremony was a fantastic event, resulting in a lasting monument to the fallen. Cllr Price’s fundraising efforts realised a surplus of £700 which cannot be used for anything else other than a shard.  An additional shard with the names of the fallen from both World Wars was proposed.  Cllrs Warns & Warne will incorporate the idea into the plan for redesigning the entrance area of the Cemetery.*
Cllr Warns and Warne will also consider a name for Shard Area.*
	*Cllrs Warne & Warns

	LM-0090
	Finance 

The Clerk presented the Land Management spending to November 2018.  Total spending is £9,241.00 to the year so far, 64% of budget.  Allotments - a surplus of £944.89, allotment rent income of £2,860.13 and expenditure £1,915.13 (including £945 rent to NCC), Countryside Park - spending of £1,234.09 (including £945 rent to NCC).
	

	LM-0091
	Clerk’s Correspondence

None received.
	

	LM-0092

	Items for the next Agenda

Cemetery entrance revision

Car Park for Cremer’s.
	

	LM-0093

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

w/c 11th March 2019 – venue tbc. The Memorial Hall has been noisy for 2 of the last 3 meetings.  An alternative venue to be investigated.* Meeting closed at 8.55 pm
	*Clerk

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 
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